Agenda item 9a
ES/20/09

Report to the Executive Scrutiny Committee on 8 September 2009
Call-in: Raising achievement through the transformation of secondary schooling in Colchester
Report by the Governance Officer. 
Attached is a copy of the template for the call in and a copy of the original decision. 
Councillor Castle, as the Cabinet Member responsible for the decision will be in attendance at the meeting.

As the Chairman is responsible for the call in, in accordance with the Committee’s agreed protocol, Councillor Lager would be expected to take the Chair for this item.  Councillor Smith-Hughes will be given the opportunity to make his case for calling in the decision. Councillor Smith-Hughes will ask Councillor Lyn Barton to speak on his behalf as she is specifically referred to in the call in. Councillor Castle will then be given the opportunity to answer the case and to seek to justify the decision.  There will be an opportunity for members to ask questions before a vote is taken.

In terms of the options available to the Committee the following is an extract from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Procedure Rules:

“14.
Call in

(g)
Having considered the decision, the Executive Scrutiny Committee may refer it back to the decision taker setting out in writing its concerns or refer the matter to the full Council also with a record of its concerns.  Upon a referral to a decision taker, the decision shall be reconsidered within five clear working days…

(h)
If the Executive Scrutiny Committee does not refer a decision to either the decision taker or the Council, the decision shall take effect at the conclusion of the meeting of the Committee.”

_____________

Notification of Call-in
	Decision title and reference number

Raising achievement through the transformation of secondary schooling in Colchester – FP/174/05/09

	Cabinet Member responsible
Stephen Castle
	Date decision published

26 August 2009



	Last day of call in period
1 September 2009
	Last day of 10-day period to resolve the call-in



	Reasons for Making the Call in

I am calling in the decision at the request of Cllr Lyn Barton, who is the county councillor for the division in which the two schools proposed for closure are situated (see attached).  The issue requires further deliberation at the Executive Scrutiny Committee with Cllr Barton able to amplify the points made, a response from the Cabinet Member and contributions from members of the Committee.



	Signed:

Tom Smith-Hughes
	Dated:

1 September 2009

	
	

	For completion by the Governance Officer


	

	Date call in Notice Received

	Date of informal meeting


	Does the call in relate to a Schools issue


	If yes, date when Parent Governor Reps and Diocesan Reps invited to the meeting



	Date of Executive Scrutiny Committee Meeting (if applicable)


	Date call in withdrawn / resolved



Dear Tom 

I would be grateful if you could call in the decision published on 26th August regarding the closure of two Colchester schools. I am in particular very unhappy with the following aspects in the supporting report:

2.1 to 2.2

No reference to the results of the wishes of local residents to this consultation which were overwhelmingly opposed to the proposal
3.1

The words “in the main” funding will be met by a grant are worrying as where will additional monies come from?

3.2

Additional funding to support extra transport costs of £444000 pa needs to be identified. Where will this come from?
3.12 to 3.13
Savings of £920000pa are identified for the closure of the schools but as mentioned above £444000pa of additional funding is needed for transport, and there are one off costs of closure and possible redundancy costs so savings are at best minimal

9.1

An impact on congestion has been identified as a “ significant proportion” of students will be unable to walk to their new schools and are therefore entitled to free transport [ hence the £444000 extra costs] , no longer being able to walk or cycle – not compatible with Every Child Matters Healthy Living principle

11.3.2
The figures in the report and comments on standards and academic results do not include 2009 results. The Thomas Lord Audley School this year had its best ever results.

In addition to these individual points, I would point out the overwhelming view in the local area is not to close the two schools but, as proposed by Colchester Borough Council, for The Thomas Lord Audley and Alderman Blaxill Schools to federate with The Stanway School.

This proposal leaves Colchester without a secondary school in the south of Colchester and as Colchester is earmarked for future growth, taking people away from their communities is not sound.

Parental choice is being eroded as no small school option will remain in Colchester

This is a high risk venture and I need assurances that ECC can guarantee the additional funding required.  

Lyn

	KEY DECISION BY CABINET MEMBER FOR EDUCATION & 2012 GAMES

FP/174/05/09

	Originating Officer: Graham Ranby      Ext: 30704

	Raising achievement through the transformation of secondary
schooling in Colchester.

In accordance with the attached report I intend to take the following decisions:

To discontinue:

· Sir Charles Lucas Arts College with effect from 31 August 2010 conditional upon the Secretary of State agreeing a new replacement Academy on the site from 1 September 2010; 
· Alderman Blaxill School and The Thomas, Lord Audley School (TLA) with effect from 31 August 2015 and cease admissions to Year 7 at both schools from September 2011.

To make the following prescribed alterations with effect from 1 September 2011 to: 
· Establish special educational needs provision for 20 pupils at St Helena School reserved for children with the Specific Learning Difficulty of dyslexia; 
· Enlarge the premises of Philip Morant School and College to increase its capacity by 270 places and increase the number of pupils to be admitted to Year 7 by 54 pupils; 
· Enlarge the premises of The Stanway School to increase its capacity by 405 places and increase the number of pupils to be admitted to Year 7 by 81 pupils;

· Increase the number of pupils to be admitted to Year 7 at Thurstable School, Sports College and Sixth Form Centre by 27 pupils; 
· Increase the number of pupils to be admitted to Year 7 at St Helena School by 27 pupils. 

In reaching my conclusion to take these decisions I have considered the attached report, the background papers and the representations received during the statutory notice period.  

I have given particular consideration to the sections of the report dealing with the following matters and have on balance reached the judgements set out:

· Effect on standards and school improvement – I am satisfied that there is sufficient evidence to conclude that the proposals will remove underperforming schools and will increase the availability of places at higher performing schools where pupils will have a greater expectation of higher achievement. 

· Diversity - I have noted that the governing body of TLA has already voted in favour of becoming a foundation school from September 2009.  The establishment of an Academy in the town, and the vocational centre will enhance diversity of provision. 
· Every Child Matters – I am aware that the popular schools that will expand are good schools and are making significant contributions to their communities through extended provision.  I am satisfied that they will extend that provision and support into their new ‘communities’ as their intakes from those areas grow each year.  
· Need for places – I recognise that there is growth expected in pupil numbers and that there is a possibility that additional secondary places could be needed by around the end of the next decade, and possibly sooner.  Nonetheless the level of surplus capacity presently and in the near future is unacceptably high and needs to be addressed. This in turn underpins the drive to improve standards across the town and secure significant capital investment in the building stock. 

· Impact on the community and travel – I acknowledge that the closure of a school inevitably has a significant impact on communities.  However, this I have balanced against the objective of this review to improve standards and outcomes for young people, and remove current levels of surplus capacity.  Whilst I accept that some parents who are sending their children to the higher performing popular schools would prefer to send them to their local schools if they were better, I am conscious that Alderman Blaxill and TLA schools have failed to maintain acceptable standards for many years and there must be reasonable doubt as to whether sustained improvement can be secured to the extent that the confidence and support of significant numbers of parents can be restored, particularly given the performance of the surrounding schools.   Additional transport will be required and the significant proportion of that will be provided by the County Council.  There is a strong possibility that this will offset some of the existing journeys parents make with their children to the more popular schools and as a result I am satisfied that the proposals will not lead to increased congestion, particularly through the centre of the town.      
· 14-19 Curriculum and Collaboration – the establishment of the vocational centre, consequent upon the closure of the schools, run in partnership with the schools will make a major contribution to enhancing the opportunities for young people aged 14-19 across the area, and in promoting greater collaboration between the schools, the Institute and employers.   
· The Special Educational Needs Improvement Test – I am satisfied that the evidence suggests that SEN pupils are likely to achieve better at St Helena School where the specific provision will be established and at all the remaining schools where pupils with SEN will in future attend.  


	Signature
	date

	Executive Director for School, Children and Families


	

	Cabinet Member for Education and & 2012 Games
	


